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FORTHCOMING ATTRACTION AT CLIFTON

"THE LORDS OF THE MANOR (THE CLIFTONS)"
A talk by Mr S Jackson
at St Mary's Church, Clifton Village
on
Saturday January 25th 1997, 3.30 p.m.

Tickets £1 (in aid of the Church Fabric) obtainable at the Village
Post Office, the Church and from Mavis Forsythe

THE PILE OF BRICKS AT THE END OF THE LINE

I'm not sure whether this article belongs in the Nottingham Civic Socicty
newsletter, as it is not about a Nottingham building, but here goes anyway...
I was sorry that the S issue of the N didn't manage to "hit
the streets” in time to publicise the Heritage Open Days weckend on 14th and
15th September. I heard about this Europe-wide event by chance, and feel
that it should be advertised much more widely. There was an enormous range
of interesting place to see and things to do. Fiftcen hundred propertics were
open to the public, many for the first time ever. There were temples,
underground labyrinths, palaces, private houses, factorics, water towers,
sewage works, and other types (oo numerous to mention. And almost all were
free of admission charges.

In Nottingham alone it was possible to visit Bromley House (the Georgian
house with walled garden hidden behind Angel Row), the listed Boots D10
factory building, the Inland Revenue HQ, architects practices and Lace Market
buildings, and even take a trip down the Trent with the Sea Scouts!

After reading through the brochures listing the attractions on offer, I realised
that even with careful planning it would be quite impossible to see more than
a few of those available. It would be better if the cvent was run on a few
adjoining weekends really.

[ eventually decided that [ could not miss the rare chance to finally see inside
my favourite building in the UK; the richly Gothic St. Pancras Chambers,
formerly called the Midland Grand Hotel, in London. My interest in St.
Pancras was first awakened several years ago by Sir John Betjeman. Amongst
the poetry in The Best of Betjeman (Penguin Books) there is a short article
about the St. Pancras buildings, full of historical back and i i
asides. While I am not a railway fanatic, their history can interest me. I also
think railways should be part of a co-ordinated transport plan, and I am
uneasy about them being sold off to the highest bidder.

While feeling a little guilty about not supporting the local events in
Nottingham I consoled myself with the thought that St Pancras is, after all, the
other end of Nottingham's railway line. Anyway, didn't our very own Watson
Fothergill pay homage to the architect Sir George Gilbert Scott by inscribing
Scott's name on the front of his George Street offices? And state in his diarics
that "Scolt's best work was the St Pancras Hotel"?

When the Midland Railway Company ~ which had its headquarters in Derby
- built St Pancras as its London terminus in the 1870's, it was determined to



show that the Midlands and The Midland were "full of brass and assurance”,
and better than the rivals next door at Kings Cross and Euston. The company
held an architectural competition to design an hotel. This was won by the
most eminent architect of the time, Sir George Gilbert Scott, although his plan
was grander and more expensive than the other ten submissions.

Scolt was a d High Ch and i I itted to
adapting the "true Christian” Gothic style for domestic and commercial
purposes. In St. Pancras he produced a masterpicce, showing a grand sense of
plan, interior design, and style. The palatial hotel was one of the first to have
‘ascending rooms' - or lifts. Betjeman says "At the time it was easily the most
magnificent of all London hotels".

So, on a sunny Sunday morning my young son and I queued with a few
thousand others for an hour and a half. This turned out to be no great
hardship, as the ncighbouring queuers were friendly, we had the Sunday
papers to read, - and a good supply of chocolate.

We also had the outside of St. Pancras to look at. £10 million has been spent
restoring the exterior of this superb Gothic building. The work is of the
highest quality, and the building now looks wonderful from the outside, with
Scott's spires, towers, chimneys and stepped gables looking as they may have
done in 1873 when the 300-bedroom hotel first opened. This is one of the
best bits of skyline in London. Scott cleverly increased the sense of height by
designing a steep roof with clusters of spirelets, pinnacles and towers.

Sixty million bricks of the best quality were used in the construction of the
hotel. These were specially made by Edward anper - in Nottingham'. l was
beginning to feel less guilty. [ later di: d that Red Mansficld

was nlsu mu:d. and |hc luul’s of the hotel are of Leicestershire slate. Derby,
this was the East Midlands showing off

in London!

Between 1935, when the hotel closed, and 1979, British Rail used the building
as offices. BR seriously neglected the building; even though it is a Grade One
listed building, rainwater was allowed to pour through over several years,

! A visit to Nottingham's Local Studies Library to find out more about Edward Gripper
100k me off down one of those research side-stree8where one continues reading long after
the original information sought has been found. Gripper's company survives today at
Dorket Head, Amnold, as Tbstock's Nottingham Brick. ‘The original brickyards were based
in and around Mapperley, and I was surprised to discover that the high-quality bricks for
St Pancras originated from within half a mile of my house. Perhaps it is a Nottingham
building after all.

rotting timbers i and de g parts of the magnificent
painted staircase. After the outery over Euston, St Pancras only narrowly
escaped demolition in the Sixties; one wonders whether allowing it to decay
later was deliberate. The roof was finally repaired and the slates re-laid in
1994. The said that no mai d to have been carried
out since the day it was built.

We found the interior very different to the exterior. Little work has yet been
carried out internally and it is generally in a poor state. Parts of the building
appear to be frozen in time. However, the work that has been done is
inspiring, as it reveals fascinating designs and decorative schemes. The
entrance hall of huncy~coloumd Anmlcr stone has been cleaned, and in
places its original richly ion and ithological carvings
restored. Modem vinyl tiles have been removed from where they covered an
claborate ceramic tiled floor with mosaic motifs by Minton.

In places BR destroyed some fine internal features, knocking holes in omate
plasterwork to hang modern suspended ceilings, and covering murals and
other delicate features with thick layers of paint. Nevertheless, interesting
features survive. The main staircase must be one of the most spectacular
slancascs m the country. It pu“uvcly leaps across the stairwell, with the steps,

and subtly twisting and curving upwards, past
fleur-de-lis painted walls up towards a stonc-vaulted ceiling painted blue and
spangled with gold stars. People gaped.

There are small patches of wall in some of the rooms where several layers of
dull paint have been stripped away to reveal vibrant colour and ornamentation
beneath. Columns of polished green Connemara and pink Devonshire
limestone have been revealed. Elsewhere there are carved arches and pillars
in various coloured shades of polished granites from Aberdeen, Peterhead,
Shap and Cornwall (fourteen different types of stone from around the British
Isles were used in the building), - and delicate Japanese and Belgian
wallpapers; and almost all are still covered with many thick layers of BR
paint. [ left the building with an odd fecling of delight and shock.

With the current privatisation of the railways, St Pancras Station and its Hotel
became part of a bundle of "property goodies” of offer to the companics
bidding to run the new Channel Tunnel Rail Link. The Times worryingly
reported that those involved in the disposal of British Rail's "property goodies”
referred to St Pancras as "the pile of bricks at the end of the line! However,
staff of London and Continental Railways, the company which won the tender,
have said that the station is to be extended as the Central London Terminus
of the Channel Tunnel Rail Link, aml that they are "committed to finding a
suitable use for St Pancras Chambers."




While I was writing this they for d

proposals 1o use the building, saying: "Enlnai are invited from cnmpanus and
consortia with the vision, expertise and financial capacity to restore the
Chambers and realise its potential for long term viable use. L&CR has no
pre-conceived idcas about future uses for the building, and will consider any
use or combination of uses”.

I hope they take care of this architectural wonder, and find the funds to
restore the interior. Being at the end of the line which serves the whole of
Europe, St Pancras could become the most important station hotel in the
country.

The next time you go to London by train, don't rush straight down into the

underground; instead just take a few minutes to go outside and look at St

Pancras from across the road, from where you can see the roof. It's a treat for

|hu~lc who like Gulhn. architecture. As Watson Fulhcryll said, "No other style
such an ible feast of 1

Perhaps we might see the interiors of some of our local Gothic masterpicces
during 1997's Heritage Open Days? (Probably \3th & W September; put it
in your diary!)

Nigel Lowey

EDITOR'S NOTE: Our local champion T C Hine was one of the architects in competition
with George Gilbert Scott for the design of the Midland Railways Grand Hotel at St
Pancras.

FOUR NEW ARCHITECTURAL PRINTS

Michacl Payne, whose book Victorian Nottingham - in Old Photographs was
reviewed in Newsletter 90 (January 1993), has other talents. Besides writing
and directing at the Lace Market Theatre, Michacl is, as befits a former
architcctural technician, a skilful artist specialising in notable buildings.

He has recently produced a limited edition of four local buildings: Watson
Fothergill's former office, 15 George Street, another Fothergill Queen's
Chambers, Long Row and King Street, Sncinton Windmill and St Mary's
Church. They may be scen at James Kelley and Son, Trinity Square and soon
at Jessop's, Victoria Centre.

For members with an interest in Nottingham's historic buildings these prints
should be an attractive proposition.
Editor

HERITAGE OPEN DAY 1996

For this year's treat on Heritage Open Duy, held on the 15 September,
Robert Cullen p ded eight in the Lace Market
to throw open  their doors. The weather was brilliant and about 230
people took advantage of the opportunity to find out some of the things
architects do and admire the surroundings in which they do it. Most
visitors spent about two hours on the trail and all seemed happy and
1

The participating practices were :

Cox Freeman Partnership, Weekday Cross;

Cullen Canerand Hill, 1 Kaye's Walk;

G Greater i 35-37 St. Mary's Gate;
Helmore Bewers Archi The Heril Centre, High P:
James McArtney, 33 Pilcher Gate;

Maber Associates, St. Mary's Hall, 17 Barker Gate;

Julian Marsh and Jerzy Grochowski, 16 Commerce Square;
Allan Mulcahy, Archif 54a High P:

Although Robert has already thanked those participating, I feel the Civic
Society should formally thank everybody involved. So “Thank You
Very Much’, and could we come again in the not too distant future, to
addresses old and new ?

Ken Brand.

Keep the 14th September 1997 clear for the next Heritage Open Day.
ST MARY'S: PRINTS TO FRAME

The Friends of St Mary's, High Pavement, have produced limited editions of
prints of St Mary's, Nottingham's most historic church, the proceeds of which
will go towards the St Mary's choir stalls lighting appeal.

The prints are i) The Wenceslas Hollar etching (1677), the copics of this have
been autographed by the Patrons of the Friends, the Lord Mayor of
Nottingham and the Lord Bishop of Southwell, ii) Two nincteenth century
engravings iii) Three new views of the church by Jenny Saunders.

These prints may be seen, purchased and framed to personal choice at James
Kelley & Son, S Trinity Row, Trinity Square, Nottingham (Tel: 941 0462).
s



LEICESTER: THE BIKE PARK

Environ' is developing a cycle centre in Leicester which will offer a
comprehensive range of services designed to encourage more cycle journeys
1o be made into Leicester city centre.

The project development is well advanced and will be located in the former
Box Office arca within the Town Hall. Access is at ground level direct from
Town Hall Square and will be very prominent. Leicester City Council has
approved the usc of this space and planning permission has been approved.
Architectural plans have been drawn up and tenders received for the
refurbishment works. Listed building consent is required and we are awaiting
the response of the Department of the Environment and English Heritage on
this.

The project has received financial support from the Department of Transport's
Cycle Challenge scheme. It will be operated as a partnership between Environ,
Leicester City Council and a business operator yet to be identified. Environ
is financing the design, the capital works and project development with Cycle
Challenge support. Leicester City Council is providing the premises. A further
partner is now being brought in to take on the role of day to day operations
and to help develop the business aspects of the project.

‘The Bike Park is intended to incorporate the features listed below. Most will
generate income although the tariffs have yet to be agreed.

o totally secure cycle parking @ hire of cycles and equipment

o shower and changing facilities ® shop sales of parts &accessories
o lockers ® lraining

® repair & mai kshop e p ion of cycling

The Leicester Cycle Ccnlrc would be staffed at all times and cycles would be
stored and retricved using a cloak-room style ticket system, giving total
security for bikes left. It is expected that the Centre will open carly morning
and may remain open until Jate evening. Demand will be assessed once open
to ensure the Centre offers maximum convenience 10 users

Commuters cycling to work often require changing facilities and in some
cases the opportunity to wash or shower. These facilitics are rarely available
at the work place but will be provided by the Centre. These facilities will also

'Environ incorporates Environ Trust Limited (formerly Leicester Ecology
Trust Ltd) and Leicester Environment City Trust Ltd.
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be made available to joggers as a health promotion.

Storage of work clothes (for regular commuters) and cycle gear such as
protective clothing and helmets, is another facility which will add to the
convenience of cyclists. Lockers will be provided for this purpose. The service
may be extended to non-cyclists as a left luggage facility but this has yet to
be agreed.

The on-site workshop will enable routine and emergency repairs to be carried
out whilst the owners leave their bikes to go shopping or to work, again
adding to the convenience of the user. The service will also include recharging
of bicycle light batteries.

The Centre would hire cycles and cquipment providing a tourist and
recreational facility. Many of the established cycle routes already established
in the City travel through attractive open space and also give access to most
of Leicester's places of interest. The Bike Park will include a retail sales arca,
slocking a range of cycling accessories. This may include some cycle sales
and should also include drinks and snacks.

Training courses would also be offered on subjects such as : 'safe cycling',
‘cycle maintenance' and ‘buying the right bike'. These will be designed not
only 1o help encourage new cyclists but also to give confidence to Ieisure
cyclists to use their bikes for utilitarian and commuter uses. The Centre would
also serve as a central information point to promote all of the City's cycling
facilitics and help encourage a further switch away from car borne transport.

It is hoped that the Bike Park will open next Spring.
Duncan Bell
Environ, Leicester

CITY ARCHITECTS COMBINE FORCES

Two of i 's leading archi ices are to merge to form
a major new design firm. From 1 Febmmy 1997 Crampin & Pring and
James McArtney are to form a new practice called ‘Crampin Pring
McArtmey’ which will have a main office in Nottingham and other
offices in London and Sheffield. Over sixty staff will be employed.

More on this story next time.




IN NOTTINGHAM: The Nottingham Cycle Friendly
Employer's Project

The project aims to provide cycle facilities and mlluhvcs as part of ucll

partner's Commuter Plan. This aims to ige employees to use
modes of transport to get to work.
The cycle incentives form part of a ive package, tailor-made for

cach employer, which includes car park management, identifying and limiting
hidden car subsidies, public transport incentives and encouraging people to
walk to work.

The success of cach employer in allmclmg more cycle commu!mg will be

by an i Each employer has a different set of
cycle incentives ~ these include cycle parking stands and lockers, showers,
changing rooms, clothing and equipment, lockers, bike loans, cycle allowances
for work trips, pool bikes, and the setting up of Bicycle User Groups

For those existing and potential cycle commuters whose employers are not
part of the Nottingham Cycle Friendly Employers Group, a feasibility study
is being done for a centrally positioned ‘Bikestop' facility, which will provide
bike parking, showers, refreshments and repairs for a small daily charge. The
project has been provided with £225,000 from the Department of Transport
‘Cycle Challenge' grant scheme.

The results so far include interest free cycle loans of up to £500 repayable
over 2 years agreed by Nulungham Cny Cuuncd complementing a new cycle

users mileage all ALN ly 600 new cycle stands have
been lnslalled and there i is sllll demand fm more. At Boots, when cyde sheds
were i and d they i iately filled up with new users' bikes.

Pool bikes arc now in use at Nn!lmghamshnc County Council for work
journcys, with further improvements to come after consultation with Bicycle
User Groups. Participating organisations now have a greater awareness of the
issues around cycling, Icading to combined actions to improve cycle routes in
the city.

There has also hecn a contribution to the National Cycling Strategy in the
form of ition of the role of plans in inable transport, and
a request to the national G for tax i ives for plan
actions.. Further initiatives are planned and should be in place soon. For more
information please contact Sue Flack, Nottingham City Council, teleph
0115 915 5462.

THE COPPICE HOSPITAL
(Part 2)

Dr Tate himself died on March 10th 1913 while still working. No asylum can
have been dominated for so long by the actions and ideas of one man, who
was commended for his 'conspicuous zcal' and for ‘ruling faithfully, wiscly
and well'. In his last 20 years at the Coppice the recovery rate was regularly
over 40% of all admissions, and in 1912 as many as 71.4% of all the ladies
‘recovered’. However one wonders about the wisdom of an Asylum Committee
which continued to employ as superintendent a man in his 80s, cven raising
his salary to £1,000 p.a. when he was 82. (Probably they knew it wouldn't be
for long). Dr Tate also appears to have been a snob. In 1895 he deplored the
custom of placing private patients in Pauper Asylums where it was ‘not
difficult to imagine the terrible pain and distress ... suffered by refined and
educated persons on finding ... how utterly unsuitable and uncongenial in their
habits, manners and conversation are the persons with whom they have daily
to associate ...". Yet only a few years later he was imploring the Asylum
Commitiee to remove the old and demented cases who ‘would be equally
contented at a Pauper Asylum receiving private patients'.

Dr Tate's successor was Dr David Hunter M.A., M.B,, B.C.(Cantab), BA.,
L.S.A,, also the son of a solicitor as Tate had been. Previously Dr Hunter was
the Assistant Medical Officer at West Riding Asylum, the first in England to
undertake research in the pathology of mental discases, and he also had
experience at the Lancashire County Asylum and the City Asylum, Newcastle
upon Tyne. But, above all, he had 13 year's experience as the first Medical
Superintendent of the West Ham Mental Hospital, where he gained a
reputation for being a good dl\upllnanan who was kind to patients. He was
also married, one of the C (Another didate, Emest
Forward, said he would be pleased to fulfil this obligation, if appointed!).

Obviously, Dr Hunter brought a fresh approach to the job, including a plethora
of statistics. He detested the stigma of certifying inmates as of unsound mind,
which had been standard practice for many years. He thought more patients
should be voluntary boarders which meant that they did not have to be
certificd. By 1926 35% of admissions were voluntary, following the Mental
Treatment Act of 1920. Dr Hunter also realised that not all patients were
actually insane, indecd many were simply neurotic. He also attacked cxisting
public attitudes to mental illness, especially the cruel use of the words ‘lunatic'
and 'asylum’.

The outbreak of war in 1914 compromised Dr Hunter's efforts to modernise
the Coppice. Morton Hall, ncar Lowestoft, had just been purchased as 'a villa
for paticnts requiring a change of air', but it could not be used during the
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Great War. Ten acres of land had just been bought from Nottingham
Corporation, but a scheme for additions to the hospital had to be shelved,
although the drainage and sanitary system was entirely renovated in 1916. All
the male nursing staff volunteered for the RAMC in 1914-15 so female nurses
had to take charge of male patients, and did so successfully. Not one patient
suffered in the influenza pandemic of 1919. By the following year there were
18 attendants and 16 nurses for an average of 99 paticnts, an cnviable ratio
by today's standards. There were excellent results in the 1920s in the
inations of the Medi y SRl A BastatE

Dr Hunter appears to have been ahead of his time in his attitude to mental
iliness. He considercd that the decision made in 1926 by the Royal
Commission on Lunacy to retain compulsory detention was a mistake. Not
until the Mental Health Act of 1959 was his view accepted. In the 1920's the
latest was freely ilable, such as the fashi use of ultra-
violet rays or inoculation with malaria, which was supposed to cure gencral
paralysis. Then in 1938 came the introduction of Cardiazol Shock Therapy,
a break-through in the treatment of acute cases of Schizophrenia, to be
replaced in 1941 by Electro-convulsive Shock Therapy (ECT). Prolonged
narcosis was also in use. In 1934 the Occupational Therapy unit was
completed, and crafts taught there included book-binding, weaving, pottery
and embroidery. Unfortunately families were still reluctant to allow sick
relatives 1o use the hospital fearing the so-called disgrace.

In 1929 assistance in staff training was given by Dr Charles Hill, later famous
as the Radio Doctor and chai of the Ind dent Televisi hori
For a period in 1931 Dr F E Morris had to take over from Dr Hunter who had
been attacked by a patient wiclding an axe, a rare phenomenon in such
hospitals. Although Dr Hunter returned in 1932 his eyesight deteriorated as a
result of his injurics and his Assistant Medical Officer Dr Gideon Woddis had
to take over in 1939, the post becoming permanent after Dr Hunter's death on
December 22nd 1942.

Dr Hunter remained interested in the latest developments in medicine
throughout his life. He was a great believer in carly treatment for psychiatric
patients and was delighted when a new Out-patients Dep was opened
at the General Hospital in Nottingham in 1932, and he was appointed as its
Honorary Physician. (An Out-paticnts clinic at the Coppice was opened in
1939). Apart from his success as a medical superintendent and psychiatrist he
was accomplished in many other ways, including painting, engraving,
photography - he was a pioncer of colour photography - fishing and
entomology. He was so keen on heraldry that he covered the walls of the
concert room at the Coppice with the coats of arms of all the local gentry.

Dr Woddis was still in his 20s when d Medical i dent on
January 1st 1943, and in the great tradition of the Coppice he remained there
for the rest of his carcer. He guided the hospital through the difficulties of the
Second World War, when one-third of the male nurses were lost to the armed
services. He also presided over the partial incorporation of the Coppice into
the National Health Service in 1948. At first just a few beds were made
available for non-paying paticnts but eventually over half of the admissions
were from the NHS. Dr Woddis was ably assisted by Dr W H Derham who
stayed for 25 years and Reg Harrison, the Deputy Chief Male Nurse, who
retired in 1971 after 30 years service at Mapperley and Coppice Hospitals.

Up to 1948 the Coppice was a sclf-contained unit with its own power plant
and laundry, farms and piggerics. Most of the staff resided on site. But
changes were coming in the 1950s, especially in the way paticnts were
treated. Not only was there increasing use of new drugs, such as
antidepressants and tranquillizers, but in 1960 Dr Woddis introduced a new
concept into the recovery programme of convalescing patients.

The Social Therapy Centre, or The Gateway Club as it was later called, was
officially opened on April 2nd 1960. Said to be unique in the world, it was
a Community Centre for paticnts and run entirely by them as part of their
therapy. It was housed in a pre-fabricated building made by Vic Hallam at a
cost of £23,000 (with £6,000 donated by patients and ex—paticnts). At their
disposal they had a concert hall, lounge, art room, music room, tea bar,
committee room and a shop. There they entertained their visitors and put on
whist drives, concerts, plays, choirs, brass bands and films. On one occasion
their quiz team beat the visitors from Nottingham University!

Dr Woddis retired in June 1978 after 41 years at the Coppice. He was brilliant
in the forensic ficld of psychiatry, but also created 'an excellent therapeutic
community' and was popular with staff and patients. However he is likely to
be remembered more than anything clse for instigating the Gateway Club.

He was the last of the medical i After his the
Coppice was bracketed with Mapperley, St Ann's and St Francis Hospitals as
the Psychiatric Sector of the North Nottingham Health District (Training). It
also housed the administrative base and 40 place unit of the District
Rehabilitation Service. However, it still accepted private patients up to the
carly 1980s, although by then it was becoming too expensive to maintain.

The Coppice Hospital closed in 1985, and the buildings and eleven acres of
land were put up for sale. (The patients were moved to the General Hospital).
The sale fitted in with the lled Care in the C ity progr and
the closure of Victorian Asylums. The Coppice was on the market for about




18 months before it was finally sold in May 1987 for c. £500,000 to Zodeco
Homes. They converted the main building into 79 apartments, no two alike,
and addcd a leisure centre, which included a sauna and gym, for the exclusive
use of the residents. But the exterior still looks much as T C Hine envisaged
it, and it is fitting that the complex is now known as Hine Hall.

Terry Fry

THE EBERLIN AWARD

1 have written the following at the behest of your chair, Rita Cooper, who
wishes the Society to know of the award and is concerned that otherwise
the item will not be printed in the Newsletter.

In June 1995 Julian Owen, president of the Nolungham and Derby
branch of the Institute of British Archi the dation of
the Eberlin Award, in memory of Richard Eberlin, the prominent
Nottingham architect. The award was to be presented to a company or
individual outside the profession who had made a significant contribution
to architecture. Nominations were invited from the general public.

The first recipient of |he award was James O'Hare, who received it in
1995 for “an ibution to the archi of the East
Midlands’. Mr O'Hare led the design and construction of the new
complex of buildings for the Inland Revenue.

Members of the Civic Society will be delighted to know that the 1996
Eberlin Award has gone to Ken Brand for his promotion of architecture
in and around Nottingham on behalf of the Civic Society. Ken was
presented with the award by Julian Owen at the 1996 annual dinner of the
Nottingham and Derby branch of the RIBA, held at the East Midlands
Conference Centre on the University of ingham's Highfields campus
on 19th November 1996. Civic Society members, well aware of Ken's
work particularly in regard to thc Mark of the Month awards, would have

been pleased at the P of the audi - mainly of
architects - to the presentation.

John Beckett.

REPORT ON THE 1996 HISTORICAL WALKS

We all thought that with only three European Football Championship games
being played in Nottingham we would have some visitors wishing to go on the
walks, but alas no! June was our worst month on record. These fans must have
been watching the other games on television. The total money taken for the
season's walks was £388.50, slightly down from last year. We carried on
daytime walks until the end of October, but the numbers attending were few.

This year Mortimer's Hole and David's Dungeon started a month carlier in
March and finished a month later at the end of November. It has been another
successful year, the takings amount to £1,708, a very worthwhile contribution
to the Society's funds. For this [ must thank Brian Massey who organises these
tours and fellow helpers, Graham Godfrey and Stan Saunders. My thanks must
also go out to Molly Hayes for opening the Gate House Shop on a Thursday
evening which brought in sales of £197.85. I would like to thank Fred Hudson
and Graham for the time and effort they have put in this season.

Next year is a special year as we will be celebrating our Centenary as a City.
We are planning more walks than ever before including a new walk along the
canal - looking at the best of the old and the best of the new - and also trying
afternoon tours of the Castle grounds. The leaflet on Walks gives full details.

We are always looking for new guides for Mortimer's Hole on Sundays and for

our Evening Walks. If you are interested please ring Ken Roberts on 0115 932

5769. We can provide any Private Walks for any organisation, contact me on
the number above.

Ken Roberts

Chairman, Walks Sub Committce

Brian Massey adds his own appreciation: Iwould like 0 add my grateful
thanks to Ken Roberts, Graham Godfrey and Stan Saunders for their hard work
this season down Mortimer's Hole and up David's Dungeon. We have
experienced some very wet, very cold and very windy bunday\ this year.
Although the season was longer the takings were down again. I know I say this
every year but next year I would like to reach £2,000.

Some of this year's money was raised by Graham Godfrey, who in addition to
his commitment to bowls (!!), Mortimer's Hole tours and Historic Walks, still
finds time to put on historic slide shows to local clubs. All the money from
these shows has gone into the Society's kitty, so special thanks to Graham.

Finally, here's to a successful 1997 and that elusive £2,000.
Brian Massey



THE NATIONAL HOLOGRAPHIC CENTRE

THE NATIONAL HOLOGRAPHIC CENTRE

A bid has now been made to the Millennium Commission for funds to

a hy Centre in Nottingham. This will be a
unique development, lhe first facility of i its kind in the world containing a
holographic gallery and bined with hol hic studios

providing tuition and training in holography at all lcvcls on an
international basis.

Nottingham is a particularly suitable location for this project, being the
place where Holography was first developed as a medium for art, and the
home city of the family of its inventor, Denis Gabor. It is also
particularly suitable as a Millennium Project because the year 2000 is the
centenary of Denis Gabor's birth.

The site would be on the western slope of Colwick Hill facing across the
Clly towards the (aslle Thc bulldml, housm&, the centre would be a

phy and archi ina
sculptural form that would chanbe colour and shape as the sun's position
in the sky changed. This would be a fitting symbol for Nottingham at the
beginning of the third millennium, just as the Castle was at the beginning
of the second.

Julian Marsh
Julian gave a ion on the Holographic C: cmrc Project to your
Society's Envi Sub-C: and i on a

number of points. The Project was subsequently given the Society's
support.

BOOK REVIEW Ken Brand
“Sandstone Caves of Nottingham' by Tony Waltham,

(Second Edition £3.95). Available from local bookshops.

The first edition of this very welcome book was reviewed in Newsletter
No. 90, January 1993. It was subscqucmly reprinted three times, a sure
sign of a desirable and

For this second edition the text of what was a bound off-print of an
article in the ‘Mercian Geologist', has been revised, updated and

ded. Coloured ph: hs grace the covers. The introduction of a
sandy beige colour to depict sandstone, whilst leaving the caves "clear’ in
the many cave plans, is a simple master stroke.

The book opens with a brief introduction to the bed-rock geology of
central Nottingham illustrated with two useful maps, one of the caves in
the city centre, the other of the outcrops of mainly Nottingham Castle
Sandstone in the inner city. This is followed by a short "History of the
Caves'. Thereafter the author sets the reader off on an easy to follow, yet
highly informative journey round the caves of the city and beyond. Many
are illustrated with plans and / or photographs. Often there is a ‘caver' in
the photograph, not as a decoration, but to give a sense of scale.

If you have an interest in Nottingham's history and you missed the first
edition you really must get hold of the revised edition. If you happen to
think that all caves look alike, but have an open mind, this book will be a
revelation.
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MARK OF THE MONTH

Recent recipients of the Society's Mark of the Month Commendation have
been:

AUGUST 1996 Refurbishment of 174 Derby Road
(Former Drill Hall/Postal Sorting Officc)
Client Leicester Housing Association Ltd
Architects: Wilkinson Hindle Halsall Lloyd Partnership
Contractor Phase 1 Hall & Tawse (Midland) Ltd.
SEPTEMBER Creation of the Bath Street Centre (Phase 1)
Clicnt: Amold and Carlton College of Further Education
Architect ‘The Carnell Green Partnership
Contractor Thomas Fish & Sons
OCTOBER Creation of the Tropical House, Woodthorpe Park
Clicnt Leisure & Community Services, Nottingham City
Council
Designer Stuart Kitchen
Contractor Nottingham City Contract Works
NOVEMBER St Amn's Estate Action: Bellevue Court
Clicnt City of Nottingham Housing Services, (Design and
Property Service)
Project Officer Dino Garaguso
Main C H: i C
DECEMBER The Lace Market Hotel and Grill Room Restaurant
Clients Tony and David Higginson
Architects Cox Freeman Partnership
Interior Designer MAS Design
JANUARY 1997 Refurbishment of 53 Stoney Street
Client Gillborn Propertics
Architects Maber Associates
Congratulations

Although she is now over half way through her term of office, the
Society congratulates our Chair, Rita Cooper, on being the present
Mayoress of Rushcliffe, her husband, Alfred, having been elected Mayor.
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THE REFURBISHMENT OF 174 DERBY ROAD.
MARK OF THE MONTH AUGUST 1996.

174 Derby Road was the former Territorial Army Headquarters and more
recently a postal sorting office. It was spot listed Grade II by the
Department of Nanonal chlage in June 1995. The owners, Leicester
Housing A for refurbish The
Wilkinson Hindle Halsall Lloyd Partnership. The project is being
financed by £495,000 from English Partnership, a long term loan of
£1,700,000 from the Royal Bank of Scotland and £1,000,000 of the
Association’s resources.

The first phase of the work has been the conversion of the former
headquarters block into offices both for the Housing Association, on the
left front, and for the architects on the right, whilst the top two storeys are
being transformed into seven two bedroomed flats. The second phase of
the 1 follows the demolition of the actual drill hall and a
social club to the rear. On this cleared site a four storey block containing
41 one bedroomed flats will be erected. A total of 64 parking spaces will
be provided, 44 of these being in the basement below the block of flats.

The headquarters building was designed by the ingh

Brewill and Baily around 1910. This followed the re-organisation of the
Army by Viscount Haldane, Secretary for War, in 1907. One of his
proposals was the setting up of the Territorial Army, bringing under one
body - and here under one roof - the various voluntary reserve army units
which had existed independently for many years. As a long serving
member of the Robin Hoods, one of several regiments besides the
County Territorial Army whose headquarters were to be in the new
building, Arthur Brewill was an ideal choice as architect. He actually
enlisted in 1878, received his first commission in 1881 and at the time of
his death in 1923 was Lieutenant-Colonel. It was opened with some
ceremony on 22 February 1912 by General Sir John French, the Chief of
the Imperial General Staff.

For full details of the opening refer to the ingh Daily
Guardian Friday 23 February 1912,



The ownership of the building passed from the Territorial Force
Association about 1967 to the Royal Mail (Post Office) for use as a
postal sorting office and became known as the Postal Delivery Office
(West). After re-organisation of the local postal services the PDO became
redundant and was sold to the Leicester Housing Association in January
1995.

In its listing schedule the building is said to be in the "Baroque Revival
style”. Without reprinting a whole list of its architectural features it will
be sufficient to highlight part of the front elevation: "Slightly projecting
centre, 3 bays, divided by lonic pilasters. Tripartite windows, pedimented
on the first floor, flanked by single windows. Above again, a Diocletion
window flanked by round windows, all with foliage surrounds."

Edited from material provided by Mark Jermy of The Wilkinson Hindle
Halsall Lloyd Partnership, and Geoffrey Oldfield.
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174 Derby Road, Territorial Army Headquarters,

later Royal Mail Postal Sorting Office.

Brewill & Baily ¢.1910. Opened 12 February 1912.

Refurbished The Wilkinson Hindle Halsall Lloyd Partnership, 1995-6

RENOVATON OF THE BATH STREET LEARNING CENTRE
ARNOLD and CARLTON COLLEGE.

MARK OF THE MONTH SEPTEMBER 1996

Amold and Carlton College have re-opened their doors at The Bath
Street Centre located in and now to the rear of the old Board School. The
school building on Bath Street was the first school built by the
Nottingham School Board set up in pursuance of "The Elementary
Education Act, 1870". The Nottingham architectural practice of Evans
and Jolley submitted plans for the building in February 1873 and it
opened in April 1874. After an Infants’ extension was added in 1880 the
school had accommodation for 986 pupils, no doubt some would be
from the nearby Victoria Buildings of 1877. The total cost, including site
and street works was £7,855.

The Camell Green Partnership, of 12 Regent Street, Nottingham, were
engaged to refurbish and enlarge the ‘Bath Street Annexe’. They master-
planned the whole site to provide an additional 1750 sq.m of new state of
the art teaching dati dditional parking and delled the
original school building to provide a new entrance and reception on Bath
Street, and a student cafeteria and covered circulation area.

The creation of the new entrance was a bold move but essential to
rationalise the circulation through the site and emphasise the new
importance of the college's new city centre facilities. Fortunately the
solid construction of the Evans and Jolley school with load bearing piers
at each side of the principal classroom areas allowed the front wall to be
opened up and some large areas to be formed internally.

Existing Victorian timber screens were refurbished and reused as internal
subdivisions and the internal un-plastered brick walls were retained and
painted white throughout. Some suspended ceilings installed in the 1970s
were removed in the new entrance area to allow the high spaces and
bracketed timber floor to be appreciated

An external yard to the rear has been roofed over with glazing to provide
a spacious circulation area where a new lift shaft has been installed. In the
Victorian period both pupils and staff were forced to go outside not only
to the toilets, but to circulate between parts of the building.
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The new facility to the rear is physically attached to the old school by a
new staircase and a court yard with a raised walkway. Disabled access
has been facilitated throughout the site.

Carnell Green Partnership.

Contemporary drawing.

Bath Street Board School by Robert Evans & William Jolley
Opened in April 1874, Nottingham's first Board School.

srremhoe

Modem Entrance to the Bath Street Centre
Camell Green Partnership, 1996.
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Mark of the Month October 1996
THE TROPICAL HOUSE WOODTHORPE GRANGE PARK

First opened to the public on Sunday 21st May 1995 the Tropical Display
House has added a new dimension to Woodthorpe Grange Park by providing
visitors 1o the park with the opportunity to enjoy exotic plants from around the
World, whatever the weather.

Designed by Stuart Kitchen with the assistance of colleagues Tony Hallam
and Alan Peat of Nottingham City Council's Leisure and Community Services
Department, the Display House includes a wide range of economically
valuable plants from around the World including Oranges, Lemons, Bananas,
Olives, Mangos, Pomegranates, Pineapples and Rubber.

The designers used environmentally friendly products as much as possible.
The compost is a peat-free mixture of loam, coconut fibre, grit and bark. The
Tropical House is maintained by Nottingham City Contract Works staff who
run Woodthorpe Grange Nursery. The maintenance regime utilises biological
methods of pest control and avoids routine use of pesticides. This involves the
use of insects which prey on the pests such as the parasite wasp encarsia
formosa which is used to control Glasshouse Whitefly.

The Tropical House is fully accessible for people with disabilities as the hard
llndsupmg cun.slsls of non slip block paver pathways constructed by the
Team at Notti City Contract Works.

The Rock Garden around the pond is made from locally mined Bulwell Stone,
and the pond has recently been stocked with fish.

The collection of interesting plants in the Tropical House is being added to
continually and includes: the Norfolk Island Pine (Araucaria hetrophylla)
which comes from Norfolk Island in the Pacific Ocean, the Loquat (Eriobotrya
japonica) an evergreen shrub with large coarse leaves and small plum like
juicy edible fruits and the Tasmanian Tree Fern (Dicksonia antarctica), a
spectacular plant with clusters of fine arching fronds. Probably the most
interesting feature at the moment are the Banana plants, one of which is
currently fruiting and has been the recent focus for local radio, television and
newspaper coverage.

Stuart Kitchen

When the plan of the Tropical House at Woodthorpe Park was reduced
down to fit into the Newsletter the details of the plants became illegible. 1
hope to rectify this in some way for the next Newsletter.
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Mark of the Month November 1996
HOUSING REFURBISHMENT, ST ANN'S, NOTTINGHAM

The St Ann's estate is situated to the North-East of Nottingham city centre.
A large proportion of the arca was re-developed in the cally 1970s under a
'design and build' package (mm Wmlpcy Construction usmg their patented
No-Fines concrete The D provided
approximately 4,000 housing units, comprising predominantly 2 storey houses
and 3 storey flats which are owned and managed by Nottingham City Council.

A Radlmm lypc Ia)om was incorporated into the original estate dcmgn,

and vehi traffic. the maze of i

footpaths around dwellings and across the Estate have, over the years, created
areas lacking safety and sccurity for pedestrians and residents.

A bid was i 1o the D of the E in 1992 for
ESTATE ACTION funding and subsequent approval gained for a S year
strategic plan 1o an arca covering approximately 940 dwellings. St Ann's

Estate Action Phasc C is the first contract of Year 2 of the 5 Year strategy
plan.

The strategy for the area is to mcmse scr.unly and msulahun o |hc dwellings
and address car parking, ped and I issues. The
works 1o the dwcllmg\ include new external wall insulation and render
treatment which increases thermal values and providing a more pleasing
external appearance, new increased ‘ccunl) doors and new PVCU double
glazed wind The latter incorp i d and hened glazing and
security locks where necessary. New tiled, pitched roof canopies have been
introduced to enhance the front entrance doorways.

New roads have been constructed and off-street car parking introduced in the
form of on-plot car hardstandings wherever possible. New boundary
treatments include new brick boundary walls, railing and fencing installed to
introduce privacy 1o original open plan areas. An improved sireet lighting

layout to the arca and hard/soft landscaping scheme is included to compliment
the works.

Tenants and residents consultation has taken place at varying stages of the
design, and the scheme takes note of the special requirements of the arca.
These include addressing problems of off-street car parking, the LIU“"C of
existing strian roules rey ing safety and the incl of

open space into garden areas to provide defensible space.

Dino Garaguso
Design and Property Services
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THE LACE MARKET HOTEL AND
GRILL ROOM RESTAURANT

Mark of the Month December 1996

The increasing population and tourist activity in and near the Lace
Market created an ideal opportunity for ancillary and suppomng services,
such as this hotel, to be provided within the area in an ideally suited
prominent and historic location, attractive both to visitors and residents
of the city.

The building is located at 29-31 High Pavement, on the Lace Market
Trail adjacent to St. Mary's Church and opposite the Galleries of Justice.
It provides a cocktail bar, grill room restaurant and in the near future,
hotel accommodation, in the heart of this historic area.

I'hc restaurant provides up-market dmmg in close proximity to local
bi offering facilities to its professional
clients and attractive ccmrally located dining for tourists visiting the
heritage sites of the Lace Market.

Cox Freeman F were for the 1
conservation and detail deslgn for the conversion of the Probauun
Service Offices to Hotel and Restaurant. The project is split into two
phases, the first, The Grill Room Bar and Restaurant, and the second, the
Hotel accommodation.

Throughout the lead in and construction periods of the project, Cox
Freeman Partnership and Nottingham City Council's Conservation Team
have worked together to develop a design which includes the sensitive
restoration of the existing interior features, and the introduction of
contemporary features such as exposed steelwork columns and an atrium.

The Grill Room Restaurant and bar gives a contrast between
contemporary and existing traditional architectural detailing, whn:h was
carefully co-ordinated to achieve a fortable and relaxed

The completion of the second phase of development will include the
conversion of the interiors to a conference facility and spacious hotel

rooms, which will retain the decorative fibrous plaster coving, and well
proportioned timber joinery.

The Grill Room Restaurant and Cocktail Bar shows the way forward and
sets the standards for future Conservation and Design within the Lace
Market.

Cox Freeman Partnership.

An artist's impression of the
proposed Cocktail Bar

This development incorporates to the west the building sometimes known
as Booth Eddison's house. Eddison had a long association with the
General Hospital from 1822. He was elected Honorary Surgeon to the
Hospital 1851-9. During this time he was President of the British
Medical Association, 1857. This house has also passed into Nottingham's
folk lore by having, allegedly, the finest brickwork in Europe, its wafer
thin pointing being achieved through the challenge of a wager.
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HEALTHY TOWN, HEALTHY CITY: NOTTINGHAM 1896-7
”;

On 11th October 1897 Dr Philip Boobbyer, Nottingham's Medical Officer of
Health, presented to the Chairman and Members of the Health Committee his
seventh Annual Report. Although it was possibly written after the granting of
city status the Report referred to 1896, Nottingham's final year as a town. The
short introduction notes: "The general health of the town during 1896 would
have compared favourably with that of many other previous years, but for an
exceptional epidemic of measles and for the serious prevalence of typhoid
fever”.

After discussing measles, typhoid fever and the “little mischief” of other
zymotic discases, Boobbyer concludes with a brief survey of the town and
points at a major shortcoming. "The town is now passing an important epoch
in its history. New trades are springing up all round, and the population of
the town is rapidly increasing. There are, besides, several schemes on foot,
which - whatever their primary object — cannot fail to bear good fruit in the
near future in promoting the health, prosperity and well-being of the town
and its inhabitants. I refer especially to (a) the new railway, (b) the new water
undertaking, (c) the new cemeteries scheme, (d) the street improvement
scheme, and (e) the new Meadows drainage scheme.

"When, in addition to these, the conversion of the pail-closets of the town is
seriously taken in hand, when the building of public abattoirs, and of further
works for dealing with town refuse is undertaken, and when the newly
imported industries have had time for development, Nottingham will be
entitled alike by size, wealth, salubrity and equipment, to take its place in the
very front rank of English municipalities”.

In fact in his next Report, for 1897, the Medical Officer estimated the
population of the new city as 232,933 which placed it in cighth position
among the towns “of England and Wales in order of greatness of population”,
between West Ham next above and Bristol next below.

Boobbyer continued his attack on the pail closets and the failure of the Health
Committee to act on the matter in this Report, his first for the City of
Nottingham. “The privy and pail system of excrement disposal is perhaps the
most notable example of sanitary anachronism on a large scale in the city.
This system is entirely out of date, but remains, and must remain indefinitely
in use, so far at any rate as a large number of the existing closets are
concerned, unless some special action is taken by you [ie the Health
Commitlee] 1o secure its conversion to one of water-carriage".

The magnitude of the task facing the Council was detailed in 1904 when it
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was revealed that there were in the city 400 midden privies, 38,000 pail
closets and 4,000 waste water closets — utilising houschold waste water. The
Council in fact was showing relatively more concern about new property for
in June that year (1904) it resolved “That all newly built houses and buildings
shall be supplied with a Water Closet approved of by the Council.”

In spite of a steady flow of letters from the Local Government Board, who
took greater notice of the Medical Officer of Health's Reports than did the
Council, the Council did little about its older properties until 1912. In that
year the Health Committce was given the authority by the Council to spend
£5,000 a year to start their conversion of pail closets to water carriage.

How Nottingham st about tackling and eventually solving these problems is
another story for another day.

Ken Brand
N.B. Dr Philip Boobbyer was Watson Fothergill's son-in-law.

NEW BUILDINGS IN THE COUNTRYSIDE

It is very noti that all new 25 ially new housing, have now
adopted a 'back 1o the thirtics' look and are almost identical in appearance
whether in town or country.

The tradition of British building is that cach arca has a distinct character of
its own, brought about by the locally ocurring building materials and the type
and ability of local craftsmen.

n i gs were largely constructed in red
clamp~fired bricks and clay pantiles, with some lias or magnesian limestone
where it outcropped locally. Other features were sliding sash windows,
Yorkshire casements with minimum cills and simple porches over entrance
doors. The chimney stack was also a prominent feature of the house.

The Notts Building P ion Trust, in coll ion with the CPRE, is
planning 1o produce a booklet showing good examples of new buildings of
local character and good design in the village and countryside.

All members*® arc invited 1o send photographs of buildings which they
consider to be of merit within these categorics. Any added comments or
i ion would also be well 5

) Nottingh

from
November 1996)

Building  Preservation  Trust Bulletin,

*Civic Society members contact the Editor or the Secretary.
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Faculty of Environmental Studies

Open Lecture Programme
Spring/Summer Series 1997

TUESDAYS AT 12.00 MIDDAY IN THE
ARKWRIGHT LECTURE THEATRE

All events are free of charge

7 January

18 February

11 March

15 April

22 Apit
(A Faculty Green
Intative Event)

The 6th Roger J Smith Memorial Lecture
T.C. HINE AND THE CREATION OF
THE PARK ESTATE, NOTTINGHAM

14 January PROPERTY-RELATED GRANTS: THE CASES OF NOTTINGHAM
SHIRE

HALL AND THE ADAMS BUILDING

Mr Alan Swales
Chief Executive, Lace Market Development Company

TRANSNATIONAL CO-OPERATION
IN EUROPEAN LAND-USE PLANNING
Mr Vincent Nadin

Reader in Planning
University of the West of England, Bristol

THE NEW BOOTS LIBRARY
AT NOTTINGHAM TRENT UNIVERSITY

e ent
Managing Director, ECD Architects

PERMACULTURE: A CONSCIOUS APPROACH
TO THE ENVIRONMENT
Mr Phil Corbett
Nurseryman

Organiser/Chairman: Dr R N E Blake (Tel: 0115 941 8418, Extn. 2803)

WOLLATON VILLAGE DOVECOTE

Wollaton Village Dovecote was built just before the building of Wollaton
Hall began in 1580. In the 1800s it became a stable, and in the 1970s was
in danger of being demolished. It was saved by a petition of local
residents and had to wait until 1988 for John Severn to see its potential
when he, together with Family First, had it restored. The Civic Society
became Trustees and asked the Wollaton Conservation Society if they
would like to be the key holders. The answer, of course, was yes.

It has now been turned into a d in the Weekend
Telegraph as a successful use of an old building). The Dovecote has four
large rooms. The upstairs houses a photographic archive in one room and
in the other an annual exhibition, which this season, 1997, is to be
organised by the Fernwood Infant School.

The Downstairs has one room set out as a wonderful parlour cum kitchen
slmwmg many Vlclonan pleccs The other room has on display various
items including an g aerial ph ph of Wollaton Village in

1935 - a revelation to many.

Groups interested in visiting the Museum which is situated close to the
village church and the local hostelry, should contact :
Maureen Jones on 0115 928 2567

The Dovecote will be open to the public from 2 p.m. - 5 p.m.
on the following dates in 1997

Sunday May 18th Sunday August 17th
Sunday June 15th Sunday September 21st
Sunday July 20th

Maureen Jones
Thoroton Centenary Year (1897-1997)

‘The opening lecture of the Centenary Year Programme will be
Dr ROBERT THOROTON: His life and Times

given by Adrian Henstock

(Principal Archivist Nottinghamshire County Council).
Venue, as normal, Y.M.C.A. Shakespeare Street

Date and Time, Saturday 11th January 1997 at 3pm.
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